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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
March 14, 2017

Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Jeremy Kilgore, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Sr. Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tommy Simons, Town Sgt. Angel Poole 
Guests Present:  Sam Crickenberger, Rockbridge County Director of Community Development; Jean Clark and Patty Williams, Rockbridge County Tourism; Michelle Jones, Rockbridge Area Hospice 
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Councilor Jeremy Kilgore.  
Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Hearing:

Mayor Ruby Clark stated Town Council will now take public comments regarding adoption of a proposed Resolution authorizing the issuance of an Aggregate not to exceed $951,000 General Obligation Sewer Revenue Bond.  

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated it will take about nine (9) months to close on the loan and grant from USDA.
No public comment.

Mayor Ruby Clark closed the Public Hearing at 7:01 PM.

Public Comment:

No public comment.
Review of Minutes:
Regular Council Meeting February 21, 2017 (originally scheduled for February 14, 2017).
Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes for February 21, 2017 Council Meeting.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

None. 
Police Report:
Sgt. Angel Poole stated she made 13 calls of service; travelled 538.7 miles; 20 citizen assists; work on 2 investigations that 4 cases worked out and 3 petitions will be obtained on the 17th; 1 protective order for Rockbridge County; helped the State with a search warrant; 8 summons; 6 warnings; 9 business checks; went to Natural Bridge Elementary and read to students.   Sgt Poole stated there is a concern about 4-wheelers on 12th and 15th streets.  Sgt. Poole stated she will include in March’s water bill a notice regarding inoperable vehicles, then go door-to-door two (2) weeks later.  Sgt. Poole stated the 3rd step will be to start towing.  Sgt. Poole stated there has been a rumor going around that she is leaving and it is not true.  Sgt. Poole stated she had an offer from the U.S. Marshalls but turned it down.  Sgt. Poole stated she loves working in Glasgow and will be here at least ten (10) years.
Committee/Commission Reports:
None.
Old Business:

None.
New Business:

A. Rockbridge Area Hospice – National Healthcare Decisions Day.  Michelle Jones stated the state of Virginia is recognizing the month of April as National Healthcare Decisions Day.  Mrs. Jones stated Rockbridge Area Hospice will be hosting an event in April at the Glasgow Library, which will be free, giving citizens free information on advance directives.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams to sign Healthcare Decisions Day Proclamation for the Town of Glasgow.
Carried unanimous voice vote.  

B. Rockbridge Tourism – Braiding Trails for Outdoor Recreation in the Rockbridge Area.  Sam Crickenberger, Rockbridge County Director of Community Development, stated Rockbridge County is unique.  Mr. Crickenberger stated the project goal is to develop a braided network of trails, blueways, bikeways, etc. that support community health, enhance coordination among local jurisdictions, non-profits and businesses in the Rockbridge area, and enhance tourism and business development efforts, and support regional economic development goals.  Mr. Crickenberger stated the master plan goals are l) economic vitality, 2) community wellness, 3) tourism product, 4) network management/operations, 5) civic pride, community building.  Mr. Crickenberger stated the website for more information is www.RockbridgeOutdoors.com.  
C. Resolution Authorizing the Mayor to Execute the Issuance of a $951,000 General Obligation Sewer Revenue Bond.  

Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Sonny Williams to authorize the Mayor to execute the issuance of a $951,000 General Obligation Sewer Revenue Bond.
Roll Call:
Sonny Williams – Yes


Andrea Bradley - Yes

Andy Ryan – Yes



Jeremy Kilgore - Yes

Mike Turner – Yes



Monica Dock – Yes

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to sign Resolution authorizing and providing for the incurrence of indebtedness for the purpose of providing a portion of the cost of acquiring, constructing, enlarging, improving, and/or extended sewer system facilities to serve an area lawfully within its jurisdiction to serve.
Roll Call:

Sonny Williams – Yes


Andrea Bradley – Yes

Andy Ryan – Yes



Jeremy Kilgore – Yes

Mike Turner – Yes



Monica Dock – Yes

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated there will be two (2) more public hearings at the April and May 2017 council meetings.  Town Manager Rolfe stated an increase in sewer rates will be required before we actually close the loan and grant.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the rates would not go into effect until 2018.
Other:
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Meals on Wheels would like for Council to participate March 20-24, 2017 in riding along with drivers when they deliver meals to the elderly/shut-ins.  Town Manager Rolfe asked Council to let him know who would like to participate so he can let the Maury River Senior Center know.

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Bike Virginia would like to use Knick Field as a rest stop on Friday, June 23, 2017 for 1,200 – 1,700 people to rest, eat and finish their 30-mile route.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they need a civic organization to help hand out food and water that day which they will provide.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Bike Virginia will make a sizeable donation to the civic organization who helps them.  Town Council stated they are fine with this.

Councilor Monica Dock asked if the Rockbridge County building inspector looked at 605 Shawnee.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated yes and that a letter has been sent to the owner stating the structure is unsafe.
Town Manager Rolfe stated someone is interested in buying the old video store for a business at 1105 Rockbridge, beside the gas station.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it is a welder looking for a place for a local shop.  

Councilor Jeremy Kilgore asked for updates on the farmer’s market.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated it was discovered the town did not own two (2) of the lots, but held the Deed of Trust of them, and had never been recorded with Rockbridge County.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a letter was sent to the three (3) children of the decedents stating they need to sign the deed.

Councilor Jeremy Kilgore stated he has posted on Facebook about the upcoming softball season. 
Councilor Andrea Bradley asked if there has been any more incidents at the boat landing with the game warden.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he talked to Department of Game and Inland Fisheries (DGIF) for this area, stating there had been complaints that the game warden was writing tickets and scaring people, and telling them they are not allowed at the boat landing.  Town Manager stated the game warden is young and new on the job and he does not think there will be any more issues with this.
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the antique cars will be in Roanoke in July 2017 and will be taking several one-day trips.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they will be in the Natural Bridge area on July 12th and would like to bring their cars to Knick Field and have a box lunch.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they would like a civic organization to provide the box lunch and will pay up to $15 per lunch if they are provided for them.

Mayor Ruby Clark asked when the Glasgow Fire Department is going to give their annual report.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he has been trying to get in touch with the new fire chief, who works out of town.

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the new copier has been delivered.  Town Manager Rolfe stated all cameras are now up at the park and are running.  Town Manager Rolfe stated since we bought seven (7) cameras, he is putting the last two (2) up in his office and the Town Sgt.’s office.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the new shop door will be delivered in April.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the police truck is currently in Lynchburg getting the lights, cage and brush guard put on.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is working on the new budget.

Mayor Ruby Clark stated the next Council meeting will be April 11, 2017.  Mayor Clark stated budget workshops will be on Monday’s.

Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Mike Turner to adjourn.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:00 PM.                                                                                                             
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